LETTER TO THE EDITOR, KUENSEL

Dear Sir,

Kindly refer to the article entitled “Most Recommendations Accepted: Opportunity for Critical Self Realisation” which appeared in the Saturday 20th March 2010 edition of Kuensel.  

1. The Ministry of Foreign Affairs welcomes Kuensel’s coverage of Bhutan’s engagement with the Universal Periodic Review mechanism (UPR) of the United Nations, which is a cooperative mechanism based on interactive dialogue with the State under Review.  As reported by Kuensel, a comprehensive examination and review of the human rights situation on the ground in Bhutan was undertaken by the  UPR Working Group in December 2009, and the outcome report considered and adopted by the UN’s Human Rights Council on 18th March 2010.

2. In Geneva last week, the Royal Government had the opportunity to present its responses to the 99 recommendations we received from the UPR Working Group.  The recommendations received, our responses, and other relevant documents will shortly be available on the MFA website www.mfa.gov.bt.  Of the 99 recommendations, Bhutan accepted the vast majority, many of which are already under various stages of implementation.  Some recommendations were already adequately addressed by existing provisions of domestic laws, and the remainder taken note of.

3. The conduct of the UPR was an enriching experience for Bhutan.  As stated by our delegation in Geneva, the UPR “provided a valuable opportunity for critical self reflection” (not “self realisation” as misquoted by Kuensel)  and allowed us to identify areas not only of strength and progress in the realisation of human rights in the country, but also identify where challenges and gaps may persist. There was recognition of Bhutan’s efforts, particularly of our holistic approach to development, guided by the philosophy of Gross National Happiness, in the strengthening of the civil and political rights through the transformation of our system of governance, the further consolidation of the rule of law with the adoption of our first written Constitution and establishment of new institutions, and of the progress achieved in improving the lives of our people through sustained efforts to secure their economic, social , and cultural rights, as well as their right to development.  There was also appreciation for the specific challenges and vulnerabilities Bhutan faces as a small, land locked, least developed country.  At the same time, we received many comments and recommendations on areas where further progress could be made, including broadening the range of Bhutan’s international human rights commitments, the strengthening of support to national civil society organizations, measures to combat domestic violence and trafficking, and on complex humanitarian issues.  Bhutan has reaffirmed its commitment to addressing all of these.

4. While largely accurate, Kuensel’s coverage of the Human Rights Council’s adoption of Bhutan’s UPR report incorrectly attributed statements by one non governmental organization on the RGOB’s policy on the issue of the people in the camps in Nepal to the Human Rights Council.  It must be made clear that the UN Human Rights Council is an intergovernmental body, and only the views and statements of government delegations constitute the decisions of the Human Rights Council.  The general comments and opinions of non governmental organisations, who are nonetheless recognized as essential stakeholders in the UPR process, can not be equated with the statements of governments, nor attributed to the Human Rights Council.  This delicate but important distinction, was regrettably, overlooked by the Kuensel article, resulting in a misrepresentation of proceedings in Geneva last week.

5. As always, in the spirit of constructive dialogue, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs remains open to further discussion and clarification on Bhutan’s UPR and the outcome, with all interested national stakeholders, which includes Kuensel and its journalists. 

Sincerely,

Doma Tshering

      Coordinator for the UPR

     Ministry of Foreign Affairs.

22nd March 2010

